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Mamoun (El) El Hakim bi Amrillah, The Merchant and the Favourite of the Khalif, iii. 171..Presently, she came to me again and I said to her,
"Here is thy money and I have gained [with it] other thousand dinars." Quoth she, "Keep it by thee and take these other thousand dinars. As soon as
I have departed from thee, go thou to Er Rauzeh (183) and build there a goodly pavilion, and when the building thereof is accomplished, give me to
know thereof." So saying, she left me and went away. As soon as she was gone, I betook myself to Er Rauzeh and addressed myself to the building
of the pavilion, and when it was finished, I furnished it with the goodliest of furniture and sent to the lady to tell her that I had made an end of its
building; whereupon she sent back to me, saying, "Let him meet me to-morrow at daybreak at the Zuweyleh gate and bring with him a good ass."
So I got me an ass and betaking myself to the Zuweyleh gate, at the appointed time, found there a young man on horse- back, awaiting her, even as
I awaited her..Next morning, he again took up the bier and went round with it as before, in quest of alms. Presently, the master of police, who was
of those who had given alms on account of the supposed dead man on the previous day, met him; so he was angered and fell on the porters and beat
them and took the [supposed] dead body, saying, 'I will bury him and earn the reward [of God].' (35) So his men took him up and carrying him to
the prefecture, fetched grave-diggers, who dug him a grave. Then they bought him a shroud and perfumes (36) and fetched an old man of the
quarter, to wash him. So he recited over him [the appointed prayers and portions of the Koran] and laying him on the bench, washed him and
shrouded him. After he had shrouded him, he voided; (37) so he renewed the washing and went away to make his ablutions, (38) whilst all the folk
departed, likewise, to make the [obligatory] ablution, previously to the funeral..? ? ? ? ? His love he'd have hid, but his tears denounced him to the
spy, For the heat of a red-hot coal that 'twixt his ribs did lie..When the vizier returned to the king, the latter sought of him the story of the man
whose caution slew him and be said, "Know, O august king, that.They cut their bonds and poured wine into their gullets, till they came to
themselves, when the king looked at the eunuch and recognizing him, said, 'Harkye, such an one!' 'Yes, O my lord the king,' replied the man and
prostrated himself to him; whereat the king marvelled with an exceeding wonder and said to him, 'How earnest thou to this place and what hath
befallen thee?" Quoth the eunuch, 'I went and took out the treasure and brought it hither; but the [evil] eye was behind me and I unknowing. So the
thieves took us alone here and seized the money and cast us into this pit, so we might die of hunger, even as they had done with other than we; but
God the Most High sent thee, in pity to us.'.? ? ? ? ? I hope for present (62) good [and bounty at thy hand,] For souls of men are still to present (63)
good inclined..163. Abdallah the Fisherman and Abdallah the Merman dccccxl.The king gave him money and men and troops galore and
Bekhtzeman said in himself, 'Now am I fortified with this army and needs must I conquer my enemy therewith and overcome him;' but he said not,
'With the aid of God the Most High.' So his enemy met him and overcame him again and he was defeated and put to the rout and fled at a venture.
His troops were dispersed from him and his money lost and the enemy followed after him. So he sought the sea and passing over to the other side,
saw a great city and therein a mighty citadel. He asked the name of the city and to whom it belonged and they said to him, 'It belongeth to
Khedidan the king.' So he fared on till he came to the king's palace aud concealing his condition, passed himself off for a horseman (120) and
sought service with King Khedidan, who attached him to his household and entreated him with honour; but his heart still clave to his country and
his home..? ? ? ? ? The world is upon me all desolate grown. Alack, my long grief and forlornness! Who knows.Merouzi (El) and Er Razi, ii. 28..?
? ? ? ? Ye, of your strength, have burdened me, upon my weakliness, With burdens not to be endured of mountain nor of plain..Merchant, The
Unlucky, i. 73..We were sleeping one night on the roof, when a woman made her way into the house and gathering into a bundle all that was
therein, took it up, that she might go away with it. Now she was great with child and near upon her term and the hour of her deliverance; so, when
she made up the bundle and offered to shoulder it and make off with it, she hastened the coming of the pangs of labour and gave birth to a child in
the dark. Then she sought for the flint and steel and striking a light, kindled the lamp and went round about the house with the little one, and it was
weeping. [The noise awoke us,] as we lay on the roof, and we marvelled. So we arose, to see what was to do, and looking down through the
opening of the saloon, (112) saw a woman, who had kindled the lamp, and heard the little one weeping. She heard our voices and raising her eyes
to us, said, "Are ye not ashamed to deal with us thus and discover our nakedness? Know ye not that the day belongeth to you and the night to us?
Begone from us! By Allah, were it not that ye have been my neighbours these [many] years, I would bring down the house upon you!" We doubted
not but that she was of the Jinn and drew back our heads; but, when we arose on the morrow, we found that she had taken all that was with us and
made off with it; wherefore we knew that she was a thief and had practised [on us] a device, such as was never before practised; and we repented,
whenas repentance advantaged us not.'.Then she told him the story of Anca, daughter of Behram Gour, with Anca, daughter of the wind, and
described to him her dwelling-place and her island, whereupon quoth Er Reshid, 'O Tuhfet es Sedr, (252) tell me of El Anca, daughter of Behram
Gour; is she of the Jinn or of mankind or of the birds? For this long time have I desired to find one who should tell me of her.' 'It is well, O
Commander of the Faithful,' answered Tuhfeh. 'I asked the queen of this and she acquainted me with her case and told me who built her the palace.'
Quoth Er Reshid, 'I conjure thee by Allah, tell it me.' And Tuhfeh answered, 'It is well,' and proceeded to tell him. And indeed he was amazed at
that which he heard from her and what she told him and at that which she had brought back of jewels and jacinths of various colours and preciots
stones of many kinds, such as amazed the beholder and confounded thought and mind. As for this, it was the means of the enrichment of the
Barmecides and the Abbasicles, and they abode in their delight..Then they displayed Shehrzad in the sixth and seventh dresses and clad her in
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youths' apparel, whereupon she came forward, swaying coquettishly from side to side; and indeed she ravished wits and hearts and ensorcelled with
her glances [all who looked on her]. She shook her sides and wagged her hips, then put her hair on the hilt of her sword and went up to King
Shehriyar, who embraced her, as the hospitable man embraces the guest, and threatened her in her ear with the taking of the sword; and indeed she
was even as saith of her the poet in these verses:.140. Younus the Scribe and the Khalif Welid ben Sehl dclxxxiv.52. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the
Merchant's Sister dcvi.? ? ? ? ? This is my saying; apprehend its purport, then, and know I may in no wise yield consent to that thou dost
opine..Sons, Story of King Suleiman Shah and his, i. 150..Then they went on a little, and thieves met them and despoiling them of that which
remained with them, stripped them of their raiment and took the children from them; whereupon the woman wept and said to her husband, 'O man,
put away from thee this folly and arise, let us follow the thieves, so haply they may have compassion on us and restore the children to us.' 'O
woman,' answered he, 'have patience, for he who doth evil shall be requited with evil and his wickedness shall revert upon him. Were I to follow
them, most like one of them would take his sword and smite off my head and slay me; but have patience, for the issue of patience is praised.' Then
they fared on till they drew near a village in the land of Kirman, and by it a river of water. So he said to his wife, 'Abide thou here, whilst I enter the
village and look us out a place wherein we may take up our lodging.' And he left her by the water and entered the village..Then said he to
Aboulhusn, "Praised be God who hath done away from thee that which irked thee and that I see thee in weal!" And Aboulhusn said, "Never again
will I take thee to boon-companion or sitting-mate; for the byword saith, 'Whoso stumbleth on a stone and returneth thereto, blame and reproach be
upon him.' And thou, O my brother, nevermore will I entertain thee nor use companionship with thee, for that I have not found thy commerce
propitious to me." (32) But the Khalif blandished him and conjured him, redoubling words upon him with "Verily, I am thy guest; reject not the
guest," till Aboulhusn took him and [carrying him home], brought him into the saloon and set food before him and friendly entreated him in speech.
Then he told him all that had befallen him, whilst the Khalif was like to die of hidden laughter; after which Aboulhusn removed the tray of food
and bringing the wine-tray, filled a cup and emptied it out three times, then gave it to the Khalif, saying, "O boon-companion mine, I am thy slave
and let not that which I am about to say irk thee, and be thou not vexed, neither do thou vex me." And he recited these verses:.? ? ? ? ? I see yon
like unto mankind in favour and in form; But oxen, (37) verily, ye are in fashion and in deed..Destiny, Of, i. 136..Woman of the Barmecides,
Haroun er Reshid and the, i. 57..Meanwhile, King Azadbekht and his wife stayed not in their flight till they came to [the court of] the King of Fars,
(97) whose name was Kutrou. (98) When they presented themselves to him, he entreated them with honour and entertained them handsomely, and
Azadbekht told him his story, first and last. So he gave him a great army and wealth galore and he abode with him some days, till he was rested,
when he made ready with his host and setting out for his own dominions, waged war upon Isfehend and falling in upon the capital, defeated the
rebel vizier and slew him. Then he entered the city and sat down on the throne of his kingship; and whenas he was rested and the kingdom was
grown peaceful for him, he despatched messengers to the mountain aforesaid in quest of the child; but they returned and informed the king that
they had not found him..To return to the king his father. When he went to the pit, as of his wont, and called the nurse, she returned him no answer,
whereat his breast was straitened and he let down a man who [found the nurse dead and the boy gone and] acquainted the king therewith; which
when he heard, he buffeted his head and wept passing sore and descended into the midst of the pit, so he might see how the case stood. There he
found the nurse slain and the lion dead, but saw not the boy; so he [returned and] acquainted the astrologers with the verification of their words, and
they said, 'O king, the lion hath eaten him; destiny hath been accomplished upon him and thou art delivered from his hand; for, had he been saved
from the lion, by Allah, we had feared for thee from him, for that the king's destruction should have been at his hand.' So the king left [sorrowing
for] this and the days passed by and the affair was forgotten..Seventh Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor, The, iii. 224..? ? ? ? ? To whom save thee shall
I complain, of whom relief implore, Whose image came to visit me, what while in dreams I lay?.? ? ? ? ? e. The Niggard and the Loaves of Bread
dlxxx.?STORY OF THE RICH MAN AND HIS WASTEFUL SON..Calcutta (1814-18) Text. 183.The zephyr's sweetness on the coppice blew, ii.
235..The king read the letter and said to Abou Temam, "We will do what behoveth in the matter; but, O Abou Temam, needs must thou see my
daughter and she thee, and needs must thou hear her speech and she thine.' So saying, he sent him to the lodging of the princess, who had had
notice of this; so that they had adorned her sitting-chamber with the costliest that might be of utensils of gold and silver and the like, and she seated
herself on a throne of gold, clad in the most sumptuous of royal robes and ornaments. When Abou Temam entered, he bethought himself and said,
'The wise say, he who restraineth his sight shall suffer no evil and he who guardeth his tongue shall hear nought of foul, and he who keepeth watch
over his hand, it shall be prolonged and not curtailed.' (121) So he entered and seating himself on the ground, [cast down his eyes and] covered his
hands and feet with his dress. (122) Quoth the king's daughter to him, 'Lift thy head, O Abou Temam, and look on me and speak with me.' But he
spoke not neither raised his head, and she continued, 'They sent thee but that thou mightest look on me and speak with me, and behold, thou
speakest not at all. Take of these pearls that be around thee and of these jewels and gold and silver. But he put not forth his hand unto aught, and
when she saw that he paid no heed to anything, she was angry and said, 'They have sent me a messenger, blind, dumb and deaf.'.? ? ? ? ? The
flames of long desire wax on me day by day And far away are pitched the tent-poles of my fair..? ? ? ? ? How oft I've waked, whilst over me my
comrades kept the watch! How many a stony waste I've crossed, how many a desert dread!.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ea. Story of the Barber's First Brother
ci.? ? ? ? ? I watch the stars for wake and pray that the belov'd May yet to me relent and bid my tears be dried..? ? ? ? ? Thou left'st unto me, after
thee, languor and carefulness; I lived a life wherein no jot of sweetness I espied..Ishac stared at her and seizing her hand, said to her, 'Know that I
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am bound by an oath that, when the singing of a damsel pleaseth me, she shall not make an end of her song but before the Commander of the
Faithful. But now tell me, how came it that thou abodest with the slave-dealer five months and wast not sold to any, and thou of this skill, more by
token that the price set on thee was no great matter?'.So she gave him all that she possessed and he sold it and paid the rest of her price; after which
there remained to him a hundred dirhems. These he spent and lay that night with the damsel in all delight of life, and his soul was like to fly for joy;
but when he arose in the morning, he sat weeping and the damsel said to him, 'What aileth thee to weep?' And he said, 'I know not if my father be
dead, and he hath none other heir but myself; and how shall I win to him, seeing I have not a dirhem?' Quoth she, 'I have a bracelet; do thou sell it
and buy small pearls with the price. Then bray them and fashion them into great pearls, and thereon thou shalt gain much money, wherewith we
may make our way to thy country.' So he took the bracelet and repairing to a goldsmith, said to him, 'Break up this bracelet and sell it.' But he said,
'The king seeketh a good (183) bracelet; I will go to him and bring thee the price thereof.' So he carried the bracelet to the Sultan and it pleased him
greatly, by reason of the goodliness of its workmanship. Then he called an old woman, who was in his palace, and said to her, 'Needs must I have
the mistress of this bracelet, though but for a single night, or I shall die.' And the old woman answered, 'I will bring her to thee.'.27. The Khalif
Hisham and the Arab Youth cclxxi.The Khalif assigned them pensions and allowances and as for Noureddin, his father brought him those riches
and his wealth waxed and his case was goodly, till he became the richest of the folk of his time in Baghdad and left not the presence of the
Commander of the Faithful night or day. Moreover, he was vouchsafed children by Sitt el Milah, and he ceased not to live the most delightsome of
lives, he and she and his father and mother, a while of time, till Aboulhusn sickened of a sore sickness and was admitted to the mercy of God the
Most High. After awhile, his mother died also and he carried them forth and shrouded them and buried and made them expiations and nativities.
(45) Then his children grew up and became like unto moons, and he reared them in splendour and fondness, what while his wealth waxed and his
case flourished. He ceased not to pay frequent visits to the Commander of the Faithful, he and his children and his slave-girl Sitt el Milah, and they
abode, he and they, in all solace of life and prosperity till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and the Sunderer of Companies; and
extolled be the perfection of the Abiding One, the Eternal! This is all that hath come down to us of their story..? ? ? ? ? My flower a marvel on your
heads doth show, Yet homeless (237) am I in your land, I trow..TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE BRESLAU (TUNIS)EDITION OF THE
ARABIC TEXT OF THE BOOK OF THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE NIGHT..When Zuheir heard his words, he bade smite off his head;
but his Vizier said to him, "Slay him not, till his friend be present." So he commanded the two slaves to fetch his friend; whereupon they repaired to
El Abbas and called to him, saying, "O youth, answer the summons of King Zuheir." "What would the king with me?" asked he, and they
answered, "We know not." Quoth he, "Who gave the king news of me?" "We went to draw water," answered they, "and found a man by the water.
So we questioned him of his case, but he would not acquaint us therewith; wherefore we carried him perforce to King Zuheir, who questioned him
of his case and he told him that he was going to Akil. Now Akil is the king's enemy and he purposeth to betake himself to his camp and make prize
of his offspring and cut off his traces." "And what," asked El Abbas, "hath Akil done with King Zuheir?" And they replied, "He engaged for
himself that he would bring the king every year a thousand dinars and a thousand she-camels, besides a thousand head of thoroughbred horses and
two hundred black slaves and fifty slave-girls; but it hath reached the king that Akil purposeth to give nought of this; wherefore he is minded to go
to him. So hasten thou with us, ere the king be wroth with thee and with us.".Ibn es Semmak and Er Reshid, i. 195..? ? ? ? ? O thou with love of
whom I'm smitten, yet content, I prithee come to me and hasten to my side..The old man carried Tuhfeh up [to the dais and seated her] on a chair of
gold beside the throne, whilst she was amazed at that which she saw in that place and magnified her Lord (extolled be His perfection and exalted be
He!) and hallowed Him. Then the kings of the Jinn came up to the throne and seated themselves thereon; and they were in the semblance of
mortals, excepting two of them, who were in the semblance of the Jinn, with eyes slit endlong and jutting horns and projecting tusks. After this
there came up a young lady, fair of favour and pleasant of parts; the light of her face outshone that of the flambeaux, and about her were other three
women, than whom there were no fairer on the face of the earth. They saluted Tuhfeh and she rose to them and kissed the earth before them;
whereupon they embraced her and sat down on the chairs aforesaid..She abode with Ins ben Cais twelve years, during which time he was blessed
with no children by her; wherefore his breast was straitened, by reason of the failure of lineage, and he besought his Lord to vouchsafe him a child.
Accordingly the queen conceived, by permission of God the Most High; and when the days of her pregnancy were accomplished, she gave birth to
a maid-child, than whom never saw eyes a goodlier, for that her face was as it were a pure pearl or a shining lamp or a golden (50) candle or a full
moon breaking forth of a cloud, extolled be the perfection of Him who created her from vile water (51) and made her a delight to the beholders!
When her father saw her on this wise of loveliness, his reason fled for joy, and when she grew up, he taught her the art of writing and polite letters
(52) and philosophy and all manner of tongues. So she excelled the folk of her time and overpassed her peers; (53) and the sons of the kings heard
of her and all of them desired to look upon her..?Story of the Unlucky Merchant..When King El Aziz heard the damsel's song, her speech and her
verses pleased him and he said to El Abbas, "O my son, verily, these damsels are weary with long versifying, and indeed they make us yearn after
the dwellings and the homesteads with the goodliness of their songs. Indeed, these five have adorned our assembly with the excellence of their
melodies and have done well in that which they have said before those who are present; wherefore we counsel thee to enfranchise them for the love
of God the Most High." Quoth El Abbas, "There is no commandment but thy commandment;" and he enfranchised the ten damsels in the assembly;
whereupon they kissed the hands of the king and his son and prostrated themselves in thanksgiving to God the Most High. Then they put off that
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which was upon them of ornaments and laying aside the lutes [and other] instruments of music, clave to their houses, veiled, and went not forth.
(144).? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? eb. Story of the Barber's Second Brother xxxi.Now he was the king of the land of Serendib, (207) and he welcomed me and
entreated me with kindness, bidding me be seated and admitting me to his table and converse. So I talked with him and called down blessings upon
him and he took pleasure in my discourse and showed me satisfaction and said to me, 'What is thy name?' 'O my lord,' answered I, 'my name is
Sindbad the Sailor;' and he said, 'And what countryman art thou?' Quoth I, 'I am of Baghdad.' 'And how earnest thou hither?' asked he. So I told
him my story and he marvelled mightily thereat and said, 'By Allah, O Sindbad, this thy story is marvellous and it behoveth that it be written in
characters of gold.'.I kissed his hand and thanked him, and as I was walking about, [waiting,] up came the guards and eunuchs with the women,
who were weeping and crying out and taking leave of one another. The eunuchs cried out to us, whereupon we came with the boat, and they said to
the boatman, "Who is this?" "This is my mate," answered he, "[whom I have brought,] to help me, so one of us may keep the boat, whilst another
doth your service." Then they brought out to us the women, one by one, saying, "Throw them [in] by the Island;" and we answered, "It is well."
Now each of them was shackled and they had made a jar of sand fast about her neck. We did as the eunuchs bade us and ceased not to take the
women, one after another, and cast them in, till they gave us my mistress and I winked to my comrade. So we took her and carried her out into
mid-stream, where I gave her the empty calabashes (188) and said to her, "Wait for me at the mouth of the canal." Then we cast her in, after we had
loosed the jar of sand from her neck and done off her fetters, and returned..Hakim (El) bi Amrillah, The Merchant and the Favourite of the Khalif
El Mamoun, iii. 171..When the evening evened, the king sat in his privy closet and summoning the vizier, required of him the promised story. So
Er Rehwan said, "Know, O king, that.I was once an officer in the household of the Amir Jemaleddin El Atwesh El Mujhidi, who was invested with
the governance of the Eastern and Western districts, (107) and I was dear to his heart and he concealed from me nought of that which he purposed
to do; and withal he was master of his reason. (108) It chanced one day that it was reported to him that the daughter of such an one had wealth
galore and raiment and jewels and she loved a Jew, whom every day she invited to be private with her, and they passed the day eating and drinking
in company and he lay the night with her. The prefect feigned to give no credence to this story, but one night he summoned the watchmen of the
quarter and questioned them of this. Quoth one of them, "O my lord, I saw a Jew enter the street in question one night; but know not for certain to
whom he went in." And the prefect said, "Keep thine eye on him henceforth and note what place he entereth." So the watchman went out and kept
his eye on the Jew..? ? ? ? ? But the Merciful yet may incline thee to me And unite us again, in despite of our foes!.The Third Night of the Month.?
? ? ? ? No good's in life (to the counsel list of one who's purpose-whole,) An if thou be not drunken still and gladden not thy soul..Now the king
had a brother, whom he had imprisoned in that pit of old time, and he had died [there]; but the folk of the realm thought that he was alive, and when
his [supposed] imprisonment grew long, the king's officers used to talk of this and of the tyranny of the king, and the report spread abroad that the
king was a tyrant, wherefore they fell upon him one day and slew him. Then they sought the well and brought out Abou Sabir therefrom, deeming
him the king's brother, for that he was the nearest of folk to him [in favour] and the likest, and he had been long in the prison. So they doubted not
but that he was the prince in question and said to him, 'Reign thou in thy brother's room, for we have slain him and thou art king in his stead.' But
Abou Sabir was silent and spoke not a word; and he knew that this was the issue of his patience. Then he arose and sitting down on the king's
throne, donned the royal raiment and discovered justice and equity and the affairs [of the realm] prospered [in his hand]; wherefore the folk obeyed
him and the people inclined to him and many were his troops..When the king heard the vizier's story, it pleased him and he bade him go to his
house..? ? ? ? ? Far though you dwell, I'll ne'er your neighbourhood forget, O friends, whose lovers still for you are stupefied..'A great theft had
been committed in the city and I was cited, (139) I and my fellows. Now it was a matter of considerable value and they (140) pressed hard upon us;
but we obtained of them some days' grace and dispersed in quest of the stolen goods. As for me, I sallied forth with five men and went round about
the city that day; and on the morrow we fared forth [into the suburbs]. When we came a parasang or two parasangs' distance from the city, we were
athirst; and presently we came to a garden. So I went in and going up to the water-wheel, (141) entered it and drank and made the ablution and
prayed. Presently up came the keeper of the garden and said to me, "Out on thee! Who brought thee into this water-wheel?" And he cuffed me and
squeezed my ribs till I was like to die. Then he bound me with one of his bulls and made me turn in the water-wheel, flogging me the while with a
cattle whip he had with him, till my heart was on fire; after which he loosed me and I went out, knowing not the way..A friend of mine once invited
me to an entertainment; so I went with him, and when we came into his house and sat down on his couch, he said to me, "This is a blessed day and
a day of gladness, and [blessed is] he who liveth to [see] the like of this day. I desire that thou practise with us and deny (124) us not, for that thou
hast been used to hearken unto those who occupy themselves with this." (125) I fell in with this and their talk happened upon the like of this
subject. (126) Presently, my friend, who had invited me, arose from among them and said to them, "Hearken to me and I will tell you of an
adventure that happened to me. There was a certain man who used to visit me in my shop, and I knew him not nor he me, nor ever in his life had he
seen me; but he was wont, whenever he had need of a dirhem or two, by way of loan, to come to me and ask me, without acquaintance or
intermediary between me and him, [and I would give him what he sought]. I told none of him, and matters abode thus between us a long while, till
he fell to borrowing ten at twenty dirhems [at a time], more or less..? ? ? ? ? Those who our parting plotted our sev'rance still delights; The spies,
for fearful prudence, their wish of us attain..By Allah, but that I trusted that I should meet you again, ii. 266..135. Jouder and his Brothers dcvi.Thy
presence honoureth us and we, i. 13..How long shall I thus question my heart that's drowned in woe? iii. 42..King Shah Bekht and His Vizier Er
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Rehwan.There came one day an old woman [to the stuff-market], with a casket of precious workmanship, containing trinkets, and she was
accompanied by a damsel great with child. The old woman sat down at the shop of a draper and giving him to know that the damsel was with child
by the prefect of police of the city, took of him, on credit, stuffs to the value of a thousand dinars and deposited with him the casket as security.
[She opened the casket and] showed him that which was therein; and he found it full of trinkets [apparently] of price; [so he trusted her with the
goods] and she took leave of him and carrying the stuffs to the damsel, who was with her, [went her way]. Then the old woman was absent from
him a great while, and when her absence was prolonged, the draper despaired of her; so he went up to the prefect's house and enquired of the
woman of his household, [who had taken his stuffs on credit;] but could get no tidings of her nor lit on aught of her trace..When the evening
evened, the king let call his vizier and he presented himself before him, whereupon he required of him the hearing of the [promised] story. So he
said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king. that.? ? ? ? ? w. The Fox and the Folk (235) M.? ? ? ? ? Till in a robe of sandal green 'twas clad
And veil that blended rose and flame (216) in hue..? ? ? ? ? If slaves thou fain wouldst have by thousands every day Or, kneeling at thy feet, see
kings of mickle might,.Then he conferred on him a dress of honour and engaged to him for the completion of the dowry and sent to his father,
giving him the glad news and comforting his heart with [the tidings of] his son's safety; after which he said to Bihzad, Arise, O my son, and go to
thy father.' 'O king,' rejoined the prince, 'complete thy kindness to me by [hastening] my going-in to my wife; for, if I go back to my father, till he
send a messenger and he return, promising me, the time will be long.' The king laughed and marvelled at him and said to him, 'I fear for thee from
this haste, lest thou come to shame and attain not thy desire.' Then he gave him wealth galore and wrote him letters, commending him to the father
of the princess, and despatched him to them. When he drew near their country, the king came forth to meet him with the people of his realm and
assigned him a handsome lodging and bade hasten the going-in of his daughter to him, in compliance with the other king's letter. Moreover, he
advised the prince's father [of his son's coming] and they busied themselves with the affair of the damsel..The vizier's story pleased King Shah
Bekht and his heart clave to the story of the merchant and the old woman; so he bade Er Rehwan withdraw to his lodging, and he went away to his
house and abode there the next day..? ? ? ? ? I am become, for severance from my loved one, Like a left hand, forsaken of the right..[When the king
returned to his palace,] he went in to his wife Shah Khatoun and said to her, 'I give thee the glad news of thine eunuch's return.' And he told her
what had betided and of the youth whom he had brought with him. When she heard this, her wits fled and she would have cried out, but her reason
restrained her, and the king said to her, 'What is this? Art thou overcome with grief for [the loss of] the treasure or [for that which hath befallen] the
eunuch?' 'Nay, as thy head liveth, O king!' answered she. 'But women are fainthearted.' Then came the servant and going in to her, told her all that
had befallen him and acquainted her with her son's case also and with that which he had suffered of stresses and how his uncle had exposed him to
slaughter and he had been taken prisoner and they had cast him into the pit and hurled him from the top of the citadel and how God had delivered
him from these perils, all of them; and he went on to tell her [all that had betided him], whilst she wept..? ? ? ? ? She came in robes of green, the
likeness of the leaf That the pomegranate's flower doth in the bud encase..When the vizier came to the King of Samarcand [and acquainted him
with his errand], he submitted himself to the commandment [of his brother and made answer] with 'Hearkening and obedience.' Then he equipped
himself and made ready for the journey and brought forth his tents and pavilions. A while after midnight, he went in to his wife, that he might take
leave of her, and found with her a strange man, sleeping with her in one bed. So he slew them both and dragging them out by the feet, cast them
away and set forth incontinent on his journey. When he came to his brother's court, the latter rejoiced in him with an exceeding joy and lodged him
in the pavilion of entertainment, [to wit, the guest-house,] beside his own palace. Now this pavilion overlooked a garden belonging to the elder king
and there the younger brother abode with him some days. Then he called to mind that which his wife had done with him and remembered him of
her slaughter and bethought him how he was a king, yet was not exempt from the vicissitudes of fortune; and this wrought upon him with an
exceeding despite, so that it caused him abstain from meat and drink, or, if he ate anything, it profited him not..?OF THE ISSUES OF GOOD AND
EVIL ACTIONS..24. Maan ben Zaideh and the three Girls cclxxi.Then they fell to journeying night and day, and as they went, behold, they sighted
a camp of the camps of the Arabs. So El Abbas enquired thereof and was told that it was the camp of the Benou Zuhreh. Now there were around
them sheep and cattle, such as filled the earth, and they were enemies to El Akil, the cousin of El Abbas, upon whom they still made raids and took
his cattle; wherefore he used to pay them tribute every year, for that he availed not to cope with them. When El Abbas came near the camp, he
dismounted from his courser and his servant Aamir also dismounted; and they set down the victual and ate their sufficiency and rested awhile of
the day. Then said the prince to Aamir, "Fetch water and give the horses to drink and draw water for us in thy water-bag, by way of provision for
the road.".Seventh Officer's Story, The, ii. 150..Now the children had entered the coppice, to make water, and there was there a forest of trees,
wherein, if a horseman entered, he might wander by the week, [before finding his way out], for none knew the first thereof from the last. So the
boys entered therein and knew not how they should return and went astray in that wood, to an end that was willed of God the Most High, whilst
their father sought them, but found them not. So he returned to their mother and they abode weeping for their children. As for these latter, when
they entered the wood, it swallowed them up and they went wandering in it many days, knowing not where they had entered, till they came forth, at
another side, upon the open country..Noureddin fell to kissing his hand and calling down blessings on him and said to him, "Know that I am a
stranger in this your city and the completion of kindness is better than the beginning thereof; wherefore I beseech thee of thy favour that thou
complete to me thy good offices and kindness and bring me to the gate of the city. So will thy beneficence be accomplished unto me and may God
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the Most High requite thee for me with good!" ["Fear not,"] answered Ahmed; "no harm shall betide thee. Go; I will bear thee company till thou
come to thy place of assurance." And he left him not till he brought him to the gate of the city and said to him, "O youth, go in the safeguard of
God and return not to the city; for, if they fall in with thee [again], they will make an end of thee." Noureddin kissed his hand and going forth the
city, gave not over walking till he came to a mosque that stood in one of the suburbs of Baghdad and entered therein with the night..? ? ? ? ? "How
call'st thou this thy dress?" quoth we, and she replied A word wherein the wise a lesson well might trace;.? ? ? ? ? Ah, then will I begin on you with
chiding than the breeze More soft, ay pleasanter than clear cold water and more sweet..Then she cast the lute from her hand and wept till she made
the Lady Zubeideh weep, and she said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, methinks he whom thou lovest is not in this world, for that the Commander of the
Faithful hath sought him in every place, but hath not found him." Whereupon the damsel arose and kissing the Lady Zubeideh's hands, said to her,
"O my lady, if thou wouldst have him found, I have a request to make to thee, wherein thou mayst accomplish my occasion with the Commander of
the Faithful." Quoth the princess, "And what is it?" "It is," answered Sitt el Milah, "that thou get me leave to go forth by myself and go round about
in quest of him three days, for the adage saith, 'She who mourneth for herself is not the like of her who is hired to mourn.' (29) If I find him, I will
bring him before the Commander of the Faithful, so he may do with us what he will; and if I find him not, I shall be cut off from hope of him and
that which is with me will be assuaged." Quoth the Lady Zubeideh, "I will not get thee leave from him but for a whole month; so be of good heart
and cheerful eye." Whereupon Sitt el Milah was glad and rising, kissed the earth before her once more and went away to her own place,
rejoicing..Meanwhile, the wind carried the two children [out to sea and thence driving them] towards the land, cast them up on the sea-shore. As for
one of them, a company of the guards of the king of those parts found him and carried him to their master, who marvelled at him with an exceeding
wonderment and adopted him to his son, giving out to the folk that he was his [very] son, whom he had hidden, (106) of his love for him. So the
folk rejoiced in him with an exceeding joy, for the king's sake, and the latter appointed him his heir-apparent and the inheritor of his kingdom. On
this wise, a number of years passed, till the king died and they crowned the youth king in his room. So he sat down on the throne of his kingship
and his estate flourished and his affairs prospered..I went forth one day, purposing to make a journey, and fell in with a man whose wont it was to
stop the way. When he came up with me, he offered to slay me and I said to him, "I have nothing with me whereby thou mayst profit." Quoth he,
"My profit shall be the taking of thy life." "What is the cause of this?" asked I. "Hath there been feud between us aforetime?" And he answered,
"No; but needs must I slay thee." Therewithal I fled from him to the river-side; but he overtook me and casting me to the ground, sat down on my
breast. So I sought help of the Sheikh El Hejjaj (156) and said to him, "Protect me from this oppressor!" And indeed he had drawn a knife,
wherewith to cut my throat, when, behold, there came a great crocodile forth of the river and snatching him up from off my breast, plunged with
him into the water, with the knife still in his hand; whilst I abode extolling the perfection of God the Most High and rendering thanks for my
preservation to Him who had delivered me from the hand of that oppressor.'.? ? ? ? ? All things, indeed, that betide to you are fore-ordered of God;
Yet still in your deeds is the source to which their fulfilment is due..Then he bade set up for her a tent and another for himself, facing hers, so he
might worship God with her, and fell to sending her food; and she said in herself, 'This is a king and it is not lawful for me that I suffer him forsake
his subjects and his kingdom for my sake. So she said to the serving-woman, who used to bring her the food, 'Speak to the king, so he may return to
his women, for he hath no need of me and I desire to abide in this place, so I may worship God the Most High therein.' The slave-girl returned to
the king and told him this, whereupon he sent back to her, saying, 'I have no need of the kingship and I also desire to abide here and worship God
with thee in this desert.' When she found this earnestness in him, she consented to his wishes and said, 'O king, I will consent unto thee in that
which thou desirest and will be to thee a wife, but on condition that thou bring me Dadbin the king and his Vizier Kardan and his chamberlain
(116) and that they be present in thine assembly, so I may speak a word with them in thy presence, to the intent that thou mayest redouble in
affection for me.' Quoth Kisra, 'And what is thine occasion unto this?' So she related to him her story from first to last, how she was the wife of
Dadbin the king and how the latter's vizier had miscalled her honour..One day, as the [chief] painter wrought at his work, there came in to him a
poor man, who looked long upon him and observed his handicraft; whereupon quoth the painter to him, "Knowest thou aught of painting?" "Yes,"
answered the stranger; so he gave him tools and paints and said to him, "Make us a rare piece of work." So the stranger entered one of the chambers
of the bath and drew [on the walls thereof] a double border, which he adorned on both sides, after a fashion than which never saw eyes a fairer.
Moreover, [amiddleward the chamber] he drew a picture to which there lacked but the breath, and it was the portraiture of Mariyeh, the king's
daughter of Baghdad. Then, when he had made an end of the portrait, he went his way [and told none of what he had done], nor knew any the
chambers and doors of the bath and the adornment and ordinance thereof..As for the governor, he wasted all that was with him and returned to the
city, where he saw the youth and excused himself to him. Then he questioned him of what had befallen him and he told him, whereat he marvelled
and returned to companionship with him; but the youth ceased to have regard for him and gave him not stipends, as of his [former] wont, neither
discovered to him aught of his secrets. When the governor saw that there was no profit for him with the young Khorassani, he returned to the king,
the ravisher of the damsel, and told him what the chamberlain had done and counselled him to slay the latter and incited him to recover the damsel,
[promising] to give his friend to drink of poison and return. So the king sent for the chamberlain and upbraided him; whereupon he fell upon him
and slew him and the king's servants fell upon the chamberlain and slew him..When it was the seventh day, the seventh vizier, whose name was
Bihkemal, came in to the king and prostrating himself to him, said, "O king, what doth thy long-suffering with this youth advantage thee? Indeed
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the folk talk of thee and of him. Why, then, dost thou postpone the putting him to death?" The vizier's words aroused the king's anger and he bade
bring the youth. So they brought him before him, shackled, and Azadbekht said to him, "Out on thee! By Allah, after this day there abideth no
deliverance for thee from my hand, for that thou hast outraged mine honour, and there can be no forgiveness for thee.".? ? ? ? ? I wonder, shall I
and the friend who's far from me Once more be granted of Fate to meet, we twain!.Second Officer's Story, The, ii. 134..When the king heard this,
his anger subsided and he said, "Carry him back to prison till to-morrow, to we may look into his affair.".133. The City of Brass dlxvi.? ? ? ? ? I am
content, for him I love, to all abide; So, who will, let him blame, and who will, let him chide..As for King El Aziz, he lived after this seven years
and was admitted to the mercy of God the Most High; whereupon his son El Abbas carried him forth to burial on such wise as beseemeth unto
kings and let make recitations and readings of the Koran, in whole or in part, over his tomb. He kept up the mourning for his father a full-told
month, at the end of which time he sat down on the throne of the kingship and judged and did justice and distributed silver and gold. Moreover, he
loosed all who were in the prisons and abolished grievances and customs dues and did the oppressed justice of the oppressor; wherefore the people
prayed for him and loved him and invoked on him endurance of glory and kingship and length of continuance [on life] and eternity of prosperity
and happiness. Moreover, the troops submitted to him and the hosts from all parts of the kingdom, and there came to him presents from all the
lands. The kings obeyed him and many were his troops and his grandees, and his subjects lived with him the most easeful and prosperous of lives..?
? ? ? ? v. The Stolen Purse dccccxcix.Two months after this occurrence, there came to me one of the Cadi's officers, with a scroll, wherein was the
magistrate's writ, summoning me to him. So I accompanied the officer and went in to the Cadi, whereupon the plaintiff, to wit, he who had taken
out the summons, sued me for two thousand dirhems, avouching that I had borrowed them of him as the woman's agent. (117) I denied the debt, but
he produced against me a bond for the amount, attested by four of those who were in company [on the occasion]; and they were present and bore
witness to the loan. So I reminded them of my kindness and paid the amount, swearing that I would never again follow a woman's counsel. Is not
this marvellous?'."Be it as thou deemest," answered Er Reshid and caused return the damsel to her chamber, saying to her, "The Lady Zubeideh
saith thus and thus." Quoth she, "God requite her for me with good! Indeed, thou dealest equitably, O Commander of the Faithful, in this
judgment." And he answered, "Go now to thy place, and to-morrow we will let bring thy lord." So she kissed the earth and recited the following
verses:.65. The Simpleton and the Sharper dclii.There was once a king of the kings of Hind, who was goodly of polity, praiseworthy in
administration, just to his subjects, beneficent to men of learning and piety and asceticism and devoutness and worship and shunning traitors and
froward folk and those of lewd life. On this wise of polity he abode in his kingship what God the Most High willed of days and hours and years,
and he married the daughter of his father's brother, a beautiful and lovesome woman, endowed with brightness and perfection, who had been reared
in the king's house in splendour and delight. She bore him two sons, the comeliest that might be of boys. Then came fore-ordained fate, which there
is no warding off, and God the Most High raised up against the king another king, who came forth upon his realm, and all the folk of the city, who
had a mind unto evil and lewdness, joined themselves unto him. So he fortified himself against the king and made himself master of his kingdom,
putting his troops to the rout and slaying his guards..? ? ? ? ? I fear to be seen in the air, Without my consent, unaware;.The Ninth Day.Now there
was in his neighbourhood a poor man, who had a slave-girl of surpassing beauty and loveliness, and the youth became enamoured of her and
suffered grief and concern for the love of her and her loveliness, so that he was like to perish for passion; and she also loved him with a love yet
greater than his love for her. So she called an old woman who used to visit her and acquainted her with her case, saying, 'An I foregather not with
him, I shall die.' The old woman promised her that she would do her endeavour to bring her to her desire; so she veiled herself and repairing to the
young man, saluted him and acquainted him with the girl's case, saying, 'Her master is a covetous man; so do thou invite him [to thy lodging] and
tempt him with money, and he will sell thee the damsel.'.? ? ? ? ? A dark affair thou littest up with Islam and with proof Quenchedst the flaming
red-coals of error and dismay..? ? ? ? ? He, who Mohammed sent, as prophet to mankind, Hath to a just high-priest (61) the Khalifate
assigned..Munir drank off his cup and ordered her eight hundred thousand dinars, whereat Kemeriyeh rejoiced and rising to her feet, kissed Tuhfeh
on her face and said to her, 'May the world not be bereaved of thee, O thou who lordest it over the hearts of Jinn and mortals!' Then she returned to
her place and the Sheikh Iblis arose and danced, till all present were confounded; after which he said to Tuhfeh, 'Indeed, thou embellishest my
festival, O thou who hast commandment over men and Jinn and rejoicest their hearts with thy loveliness and the excellence of thy faithfulness to
thy lord. All that thy hands possess shall be borne to thee [in thy palace and placed] at thy service; but now the dawn is near at hand; so do thou rise
and rest thee, as of thy wont' Tuhfeh turned and found with her none of the Jinn; so she laid her head on the ground and slept till she had gotten her
rest; after which she arose and betaking herself to the pool, made the ablution and prayed. Then she sat beside the pool awhile and pondered the
affair of her lord Er Reshid and that which had betided him after her and wept sore..? ? ? ? ? "Console thou thyself for his love," quoth they, "with
another than he;" But, "Nay, by his life," answered I, "I'll never forget him my dear!".? ? ? ? ? And whenas the dogs at a fountain have lapped, The
lions to drink of the water forbear.".? ? ? ? ? a. Story of Taj el Mulouk and the Princess Dunya cvii.26. Nimeh ben er Rebya and Num his Slave-girl
di.STORY OF THE DAMSEL TUHFET EL CULOUB AND ?THE KHALIF HAROUN ER RESHID..?THE ELEVENTH OFFICER'S STORY..?
? ? ? ? So make me in your morning a delight And set me in your houses, high and low;.When it was the tenth day, (now this day was called El
Mihrjan (129) and it was the day of the coming in of the folk, gentle and simple, to the king, so they might give him joy and salute him and go
forth), the counsel of the viziers fell of accord that they should speak with a company of the notables of the city [and urge them to demand of the
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king that he should presently put the youth to death]. So they said to them, "When ye go in to-day to the king and salute him, do ye say to him, 'O
king, (to God be the praise!) thou art praiseworthy of policy and governance, just to all thy subjects; but this youth, to whom thou hast been
bountiful, yet hath he reverted to his base origin and wrought this foul deed, what is thy purpose in his continuance [on life]? Indeed, thou hast
prisoned him in thy house, and every day thou hearest his speech and thou knowest not what the folk say.'" And they answered with "Hearkening
and obedience.".To return to King El Aziz. When his son El Abbas left him, he was desolated for him with an exceeding desolation, he and his
mother; and when tidings of him tarried long and the appointed time passed [and the prince returned not], the king caused public proclamation to be
made, commanding all his troops to make ready to mount and go forth in quest of his son El Abbas at the end of three days, after which time no
cause of hindrance nor excuse should be admitted unto any. So on the fourth day, the king bade number the troops, and behold, they were
four-and-twenty thousand horse, besides servants and followers. Accordingly, they reared the standards and the drums beat to departure and the
king set out [with his army], intending for Baghdad; nor did he cease to fare on with all diligence, till he came within half a day's journey of the city
and bade his troops encamp in [a place there called] the Green Meadow. So they pitched the tents there, till the country was straitened with them,
and set up for the king a pavilion of green brocade, broidered with pearls and jewels..When Jemreh heard her words, she knew that, if she let her
not down, she would assuredly destroy herself. So she said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, between thee and them are a thousand fathoms; but I will bring them
up to thee.' 'Nay,' answered Tuhfeh, 'needs must I go down to them and take my pleasance in the island and look upon the sea anear; then will we
return, thou and I; for that, if thou bring them up to us, they will be affrighted and there will betide them neither easance nor gladness. As for me, I
do but wish to be with them, that they may cheer me with their company neither give over their merrymaking, so haply I may make merry with
them, and indeed I swear that needs must I go down to them; else will I cast myself upon them.' And she cajoled Jemreh and kissed her hands, till
she said, 'Arise and I will set thee down beside them.'.Presently, the king [of the city] was minded to go forth to his garden, (206) a-pleasuring, and
bade the cook forego him thither and appoint in his stead one who should dress meat for the king, so that, when he returned, he might find it ready.
So the cook fell a-considering of whom he should appoint and was bewildered concerning his affair. As he was on this wise, the old man came to
him and seeing him perplexed how he should do, said to him, 'Tell me what is in thy mind; belike, I may avail to relieve thee.' So he acquainted
him with the king's wishes and he said, 'Have no care for this, but leave me one of the serving-men and go thou in peace and surety, for I will
suffice thee of this.' So the cook departed with the king, after he had brought the old man what he needed and left him a man of the
guards..Semmak (Ibn es) and Er Reshid, i. 195..It chances whiles that the blind man escapes a pit, ii. 51..? ? ? ? ? e. King Dadbin and his Viziers
cccclv.O'er all the fragrant flowers that be I have the pref'rence aye, ii. 235..? ? ? ? ? Whenas the folk assemble for birling at the wine, Whether in
morning's splendour or when night's shades descend..Things, The King who knew the Quintessence of, i. 239
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